A workshop hosted by:

The Government of Uganda's Ministry for Lands, Housing and Urban Development International Fund for Agricultural Development United Nations Office of Project Services

Land Tenure Security for Poverty Reduction in **Eastern and Southern Africa**

WORKSHOP REPORT

Kampala, 27-29 June 2006





Government of Uganda

Acronyms

ESAFF	East and Southern Africa Farmers Forum
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organisation
GIS	Geographic Information System
IFAD	International Fund for Agricultural Development
KLA	Kenya Land Alliance
LSSP	Land Sector Strategic Plan
MLHUD	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development
NGO	Non-governmental organisation
NLPFP	National Land Policy Formulation Process
PCDP	Pastoral Community Development Project
UNOPS	United Nations Office for Project Services

Table of Contents

Introduction	1
Summary of the Workshop Proceedings	2
Structure of the Report	4
A Review of Land Policy Formulation and Implementation	5
Land Tenure Challenges in Poverty Reduction Programmes and Projects	14
Land Tenure Activities in Poverty Reduction Programmes and Projects	17
Stakeholder Perspectives of Their Roles and Actions in Supporting Pro-poor Land Policy Formulation and Implementation	21
Lessons Learned and Recommendations for Mainstreaming Land Tenure Security in Poverty Reduction	26
Closing Session	32
Evaluation of the Workshop	
Appendix 1: Workshop Agenda	34
Appendix 2: List of Presentations	
Appendix 3: Workshop Participants	41
Appendix 4: Summary of Findings and the Way Forward	50

Introduction

"Land tenure is not just about economic development, but about the social and cultural fabric of a society." Dr. Rexford Ahene, Senior Technical Advisor, MLHUD.

Poverty in Africa has a primarily rural face. Access to land and security of tenure, especially for rural poor people, are central to poverty reduction in rural areas. Land is one of the most important economic assets rural poor people have, but it also has political, social and cultural dimensions. For most African people, land is owned on behalf of their ancestors and future generations. Very poor people tend to be landless or have limited access to land. Rural women, in particular widows and women-headed households, often have weaker land rights and as a result are among the most vulnerable in a society. Land tenure insecurity has been a major cause of social instability and conflict in Eastern and Southern Africa at local, regional and national levels. Disputes and conflicts over land have also had a significant impact on the level of investment in land and on agricultural yields. Growing populations, declining soil fertility and increasing environmental degradation, the impact of HIV/AIDS and new opportunities for commercial agriculture have all increased demands and pressures on land resources.

In this context, a workshop on land tenure security was co-hosted by Uganda's Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development (MLHUD), the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) and the United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS) in Kampala from 27-29 June 2006. Drawing on the experience gained from poverty reduction projects and programmes and policy development in the region, the objectives of the workshop were to deepen understanding of land tenure security and land access issues, and to identify what more the various stakeholders could do in partnership with each other to improve land tenure security, particularly of the rural poor and marginalised groups in Eastern and Southern Africa. More than 100 people from 15 countries in the region participated in the workshop - from Angola, Burundi, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Kenya, Lesotho, Madagascar, Mozambique, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland, Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia and Zimbabwe. Participants represented land and other government ministries, non-governmental organisations (NGOs), farmers' organisations, international development agencies, land experts working in the region and IFAD-supported project and programme staff.

Summary of the Workshop Proceedings

<u>Day 1</u>

Opening Session

The workshop was opened by the Permanent Secretary for Lands, Housing and Urban Development, Engineer B.K. Kabanda, followed by opening remarks from the representatives of the three host institutions. The Honourable Minister for Lands, Housing and Urban Development, Daniel Omara Atubo, in his opening remarks, expressed his hope that "the views and recommendations from the workshop will be translated not only into land policy formulation but sustainable implementation for rural poverty reduction in the region as well". He added: "There are many challenges in the area of formulation of sustainable policies, and it will therefore be your task to encourage the development of robust policies which will serve Africa for several years. The process will require the building of consensus around issues which will have a profound effect on our national economic, social and political development."

"We want this workshop to improve our understanding of the land tenure security issues faced by poor rural people. And we want this to result in better-focused, more effective projects that bring real and sustainable benefits to them. But that is only part of the story. Ultimately, we want to bring about positive change at the national level. For IFAD, the key question is how we and our partners can work with the governments of the region to make this happen. I hope our deliberations will help us collectively to answer that question."

Edward Heinemann, Regional Economist, IFAD.

Keynote Address and Country Case Studies

Following the keynote address on land rights and policy development in Africa, given by Professor Okoth-Ogendo, case studies were presented on land policy formulation and implementation in Uganda, Kenya and Mozambique. The case studies highlighted the different challenges faced by each country and the importance of multi-stakeholder collaboration to address them. After plenary discussion, a presentation was given on the African-led (African Union Commission/Economic Commission for Africa/African Development Bank) formulation of an Africa-wide Land Policy Framework and Guidelines. The importance of land tenure security for Africa's social and economic development was emphasised. Following the presentations, participants formed small groups to share experiences from other countries in the region.

<u>Day 2</u>

The second day of the workshop was devoted to land tenure security challenges and activities with respect to poverty reduction programmes and projects. An overview presentation was given, followed by case studies on projects and programmes in Uganda and Rwanda. Following plenary discussions, presentations were given on three themes: decentralisation of land administration – integrating statutory and customary systems in Madagascar; common property regimes and pastoralists' rights in Ethiopia; and women's land rights and the impact of HIV/AIDS on the rights of widows and orphans in Western Kenya. In the afternoon, presentations were given on the roles and actions of different stakeholders supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation. The panellists included representatives of the government, farmers' organisations, NGOs and international development agencies.

<u>Day 3</u>

The final day of the workshop focused on lessons learned and recommendations for policy formulation and for mainstreaming land tenure security into poverty reduction strategies, programmes and projects. Following the discussions, the workshop participants reached consensus on the key lessons learned and actions to be taken (Appendix 4).

Structure of the Report

The sections that follow provide summaries of the presentations and the main discussion points of the workshop agenda:

- A review of land policy formulation and implementation in the region (day one).
- Land tenure challenges in poverty reduction programmes and projects (day two, morning).
- Land tenure activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects (day two, morning and afternoon).
- Different stakeholder' perspectives of their possible roles and actions in supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation (day two, afternoon).
- Lessons learned and recommendations for mainstreaming land tenure security in poverty reduction in Eastern and Southern Africa (day three, morning).
- Summary findings from the workshop and the way forward (day three, afternoon).

It is important to note that the contents of the following sections do not necessarily constitute statements of fact, consensus on the part of the workshop participants or formalised positions of IFAD or any other organisation present. Rather, they are meant to represent the diversity of views, of concerns and of perspectives that emerged during the course of the workshop.

The full agenda for the workshop is provided in Annex 1. A complete list of presentations given, and links for accessing them, is provided in Annex 2. The list of participants is provided in Annex 3. The Summary Report presented at the end of the workshop is provided in Annex 4.

DAY 1:

A Review of Land Policy Formulation and Implementation

The focus of the initial session of the workshop, chaired by Dr. Rexford Ahene, Senior Technical Advisor, MLHUD, was on a review of land policy formulation and implementation in the region. The session began with an overview of the current debate on land tenure in Africa presented by Professor Okoth-Ogendo, followed by presentations of three case studies.

Keynote Address

Land Rights in Africa – Interrogating the tenure security discourse

By H.W.O. Okoth-Ogendo, Professor of Public Law, University of Nairobi.

Professor Okoth-Ogendo began his overview by tracing the origins of the land tenure *problematique* back to the colonisation of Africa when colonial powers promulgated decrees that converted land in the colonies, ownership of which

"...Thus by a mere stroke of the pen radical title to all of the land in undocumented Africa, was appropriated to colonial invaders." could not be proved by documentary evidence, into the property of their respective sovereigns. "This imposition, which was everywhere enforced by a complex system of foreign property law that now forms part of the legal system of independent Africa, set in motion a process of transformation in land relations, the consequences of which lie at the root of the land (tenure) rights debate in Sub-Saharan Africa.

"Efforts to understand the nature of that transformation and to assess its impact on Africa's political economy have yielded an unwieldy debate about the character of African land rights systems, their viability as instruments for agrarian development, their relations to imposed property law, whether those systems should be reformed to reflect the contemporary needs of the 'modern' economy, and how the wider political dimensions of the land question can be resolved..."

However, Professor Okoth-Ogendo explained that there has been no success in identifying a framework for the design of land rights systems since land in Africa "is not simply a factor of production, but a multiplex social, cultural and political phenomenon on which the process of production and reproduction of social relations depends".

According to Professor Okoth-Ogendo, one of the main issues is that from the beginning of the 20th Century until relatively recently, property economists and lawyers considered land in Africa as *terra nullius* because customary land tenure systems have no juridical content and therefore no property rights existed over these lands.

He argued that "although the foregoing perspective is no longer seriously propagated, state ideology and law in post-independent Africa have retained aspects of that history. Thus... (in most countries in Africa)... land is still vested in the president or the state... (V)ery little advance has been made towards the recognition of the essential character of African land rights systems".

However, "land in Africa remains a multiplex phenomenon in that as an **economic resource** land is central to the organisation of sustainable livelihoods...As a **social, cultural and ontological resource**, land is an important factor in the construction of social identity, the organisation of religious life, and the production and reproduction of culture... As **environmental media,** land supports more than just human livelihoods; on it depends all biotic matter, hence the sustenance of terrestrial life as we know it. And, finally, and not of the least significance, land is an **enormous political resource**. It defines power relations between and among individuals, families and communities under established systems of governance.

"...The point to emphasise is that African land rights systems provide a flexible framework for a wide range of functions which support more effective utilisation of land resources..." "African land rights systems, therefore, confer 'property' in as much as they empower individuals and communities to appropriate or execute a determinate range of use or other functions in respect of the land resources controlled by the territorial community.

"The creation of a dual system of property as a result of colonial rule has generated fundamental distortions and disequilibria in African land rights systems. That duality had two important characteristics. The first was

in the juridical content of land rights – one flowing from foreign law and the other from indigenous law. The second and more fundamental characteristic was the way in which the state related (or treated) either category... (I)t was always (and remains) the policy that land governed by foreign law should receive the full protection of the state. Thus, apart from being accorded statutory recognition, an elaborate public infrastructure for the creation, ascertainment and management of rights over it was always in place, not to mention other forms of protection through the criminal justice system. Land governed by indigenous law, however, was systematically denied those privileges.

"The result is that while land under imposed law thrived and was able to generate substantial benefits to national economies, the indigenous sector remained stunted and in perpetual crisis. The system of land rights, especially as it related to allocation, management and dispute resolution, essentially broke down in most jurisdictions. The conventional view, however, was that such a breakdown was an inevitable stage in the evolution of, and clear evidence of, inherent defects in the African land rights system."

Professor Okoth-Ogendo explained that it has often been asserted that African land rights are complex and diffuse, thus creating a high degree of uncertainty for

land users about the risks involved when taking decisions with regard to different land uses. It is then usually argued that individual property is necessary to remove this uncertainty. However, this is not necessarily so since "...no land rights system can confer security unless the state or the community has the ability to enforce the entitlements it confers in the specific circumstances to which they relate...(S)ecurity depends, most essentially, on the manner in which public institutions administering the land rights system perform their functions. Where these institutions are inefficient, opaque, obsolete or corrupt, the land rights system, irrespective of the nature of its juridical incidents, will not provide the security which decision-making requires... (W)hat is needed is an assurance that the specific functions which the state or community authorises an individual or group to exploit out of land resources, will be fully executed and the benefits thereof retained.

"Because African land rights systems address a wide range of social, cultural economic and political issues, they clearly confer adequate security in respect of the various functions for which access is granted by the state or respective communities. Indeed more recent ...studies now acknowledge that African land rights systems are indeed secure... Consequently these systems do not seem to be in need of wholesale replacement with foreign (or any new) property rights regimes."

Professor Okoth-Ogendo explained the reasons behind the current shift from reforming tenure to the development of a comprehensive land policy. These include the following:

- Despite enormous resources directed at the reform of land tenure, these had had little impact, leaving the agrarian sector almost unchanged;
- As long as foreign property law remains de-linked from the social and economic aspirations of the majority of the land-using public, its legitimacy will continue to be questioned;
- The extension of foreign property law to land resources held under indigenous law has failed to eradicate the basic principles of the latter law;
- Policy neglect of land resources governed by indigenous law continues to rob this sector of essential development needs;
- Lack of enforcement of laws, particularly in respect of land held under indigenous rules, continues to perpetuate the underdevelopment of the entire land sector;
- Public institutions administering land resources have failed to energise the development of that sector;
- Growing structural and systemic inequality and gender discrimination in the allocation, transmission, distribution and enjoyment of land rights continue to constrain development in the land sector. This has become particularly critical as a result of the debilitating impact of HIV/AIDS throughout rural Africa;

• Inter-sectoral policy and legal fragmentation remains a serious impediment to the rational development of the land sector. Failure to harmonise law and policy has tended to perpetuate the delivery of conflicting messages to the general land-using public.

"Governments across Africa are now convinced that these and other symptoms cannot be addressed without the development of comprehensive policy for the land sector... (V)irtually all the countries of Sub-Sahara Africa have developed or are in the process of completing the development of national land policies... Although policy development methodologies, processes and targets vary from country to country depending on the nature and complexity of the land question, the political factors driving it, the availability of capacity and resources, external pressure, and the scope of land policy development across the region is broadly similar.

"Among the issues being dealt with are:

- The role of the state in the determination of land rights and control and administration of land resources in general.
- The juridical status of land resources governed by indigenous law.
- The viability and interactivity of the multiple tenure regimes which continue to exist in the land sector.
- The nature and efficiency of land rights administration systems.
- The protection of the land rights of women.
- National implementation of regional and international land policy commitment.

"The role of the state in land relations is being questioned for several reasons. First, there is abundant evidence that the state has proved to be not only a poor trustee of public land resources but also a very bad manager. The widespread complaints about the 'grabbing' of public land throughout the region are a serious indictment of the ability of the state to protect public trust over land. Further, the widespread neglect of land and environmental management regulations is a clear indication either of lack of capacity and resources or sheer unwillingness to take effective enforcement measures.

"Policy options being considered across the region therefore include:

- The vesting of radical title in land directly in community organs.
- Divestiture and/or decentralisation of state authority over land.
- Empowerment of local communities to plan and manage land resources.

"An important concern of land policy development is the protection and strengthening of the land rights of women and children. This concern arises from

the fact that not only does land use in Africa depend primarily on women's labour but also that their access and control of land resources remains seriously constrained by important aspects of indigenous and statutory law. The most important of these are the rules of transmission which everywhere require that women receive land rights predominantly through their male relatives. More recently those rules have become an arena of contestation especially in the context of the HIV/AIDS pandemic.

"Finally, as most of Africa falls under regional economic and political groupings, domestic land policy must respond to land issues of a trans-boundary nature. The most important of these relate to shared natural resources, environmental regulation and population movements...

"It is important to emphasise, however, that the development and approval of a national land policy **document** will not solve the problems bedevilling the land sector. That policy must be translated into a comprehensive programme of land sector reform involving **inter alia** realistic costing and budgeting, dissemination, internationalisation through sustained public dialogue, the design of implementation strategies, institution and capacity building, and legislating. Few countries in the region have gone this far. Indeed, land policy implementation is quickly becoming the main policy bottleneck in land sector development."

Country Case Study Presentations

"Ghana plays football like we prepare our land policy...We start well, but fail to finish." – Odenda Lumumba, Kenya Land Alliance, while watching the World Cup game between Ghana and Brazil.

Following the keynote address by Professor Okoth-Ogendo, case studies from Kenya, Mozambique and Uganda that reflected different stakeholders' perspectives were presented. After the three case studies, the current process for the formulation of an Africa-wide land policy framework and guidelines (conducted jointly by the African Union Commission, the Economic Commission for Africa and the African Development Bank) was also presented to spur debate on the theme of the session.

Kenya's Land Policy

By Odenda Lumumba, National Co-ordinator of the Kenya Land Alliance.

Mr. Lumumba described Kenya's National Land Policy Formulation Process (NLPFP), which seeks to develop a policy document and harmonised legislation which will provide a policy and institutional framework for implementation. He pointed out a number of challenges in the process, including: a top-down approach with lack of ownership of the process by the people; policy formulation running parallel with other sectoral policies without seeking convergencies; and the lack of full political commitment for implementation. He also described the role that civil society can play, particularly in advocating a land policy that secures rights to land and territorial resources for both rural and urban poor, and reaching out to mobilise the disadvantaged to exercise and defend their rights against competing interests.

Currently, the NLPFP roadmap is stalled, with the draft National Land Policy of December 2005 not yet officially released for public debate. However, Kenya Land Alliance, in collaboration with six CSOs networks, has started an audit of the draft.

Progress and challenges in the formulation and implementation of Mozambique's land policy

By Simon Norfolk, Director of Terra Firma Ltd (Mozambique).

Mr. Norfolk outlined Mozambique's post-conflict land tenure reform process and enumerated a number of key lessons to be learned from it, including:

- The importance of a nationally-driven process with specialised technical assistance from international development organisations.
- The strong role of civil society in creating awareness, disseminating information and monitoring policy impact and feeding back to policy makers.

- The inclusion of a wide range of actors in developing and consolidating the policy development and implementation, thus leading to legitimacy and ownership.
- The highly functional partnership between the government, civil society and international organisations.
- The importance of capacity building for government and service providers, as well as research by different actors.

Formulation of the National Land Policy for Uganda – Land Sector Strategic Plan (LSSP) 2001-2011

By Richard Oput of MLHUD.

Mr. Oput described the evolution of the LSSP, which was designed to provide the operational, institutional and financial framework for implementing sector-wide reforms and land management. One of its key strategic objectives is the development of a National Land Policy that is pro-poor and the establishment of a systematic framework for addressing the role of land in national development. He underscored the importance of the National Land Policy Working Group in steering the process – the group was composed of public- and private-sector institutions, government departments, NGOs and other stakeholders – as well as the key study areas that were identified to develop the draft National Land Policy. Study areas included:

- Integration of traditional land administration and common property resources.
- Resettlement, landlessness and internally displaced persons.
- Privatisation and divestiture of land services.
- HIV/AIDS, property rights and agricultural productivity.

A second draft of the National Land Policy has been completed and regional and national stakeholder consultations will be held in order to complete a final draft for submission to Uganda's Cabinet.

Land Policy in Africa: a framework of action for land rights, enhanced productivity and secure livelihoods

By Dr. Brave Ndisale, Head of the Rural Economy Division of the African Union Commission.

Dr. Ndisale began her presentation by describing the main features of the initiative, which include long-term commitment; capacity building and institutional strengthening; empowerment and social justice, transparency and accountability, partnership, inter-generational equity and inclusiveness; and policy harmonisation and coherence. She also enumerated the benchmarks of good practice, which include: protection of land rights; transparency in land management; improvements in land administration systems and services; greater equity in land access and distribution; attention to and management of conflict and post-conflict situations; and prioritisation of land issues in national development planning. Dr.

Ndisale explained the "critical path" toward finalising the framework, which is expected to be presented to Heads of State in July 2007. She then described some of the key constraints, which include:

- Inappropriate policy and institutional frameworks that are not well informed by relevant knowledge and a participatory process.
- Lack of skilled human resource capacity.
- Shortage of financial resources within national budgets and donor aid allocations.
- Competition over the increasing use of land resources among various stakeholders.
- Uncertainties about what type of policies are needed to deliver the right balance between improving livelihoods, protecting the poor and increasing opportunities for economic growth and investment.

Group Discussions

Following the presentations, participants formed groups to share experiences from their countries. Group 1 looked at experiences from Uganda, Eritrea, South Africa, Zambia and Zimbabwe; Group 2 looked at experiences from Burundi, Ethiopia and Madagascar; Group 3 looked at experiences from Lesotho, Rwanda and Kenya; and Group 4 looked at experiences from Angola, Mozambique, Swaziland and Tanzania. Each group addressed the following questions:

1. What are the main land tenure and land access issues affecting people in your country?

2. What is the present situation regarding the land policy and land laws in your country?

3. Do the land policy and land laws address the land tenure and land access issues of the rural poor and vulnerable groups? If not, why not? What needs to happen for these issues to be addressed?

4. What are some of the challenges for implementation of the land policies and laws?

The group discussions showed that despite the diversity of experiences there are common challenges and issues.

Key Issues

Based on the case studies and subsequent group discussions, the following key issues emerged regarding the importance of land tenure for rural poverty reduction:

Customary vs. statutory systems. The legal structure inherited from the colonial era has been used to weaken customary systems and incorporate formal systems

that are exploitative and not pro-poor. There is a tension in the relationship between customary and statutory tenure systems that needs to be addressed.

Women's rights. As long as gender rights and the question of land inheritance is not fully addressed through policy and legislation, oppressive customary rights of succession may continue to sabotage the access rights of women and other vulnerable groups. This is a very sensitive issue since it implies modifying cultural values embedded within customary systems. Moreover, the issue is exacerbated by the social and economic strain caused by the HIV/AIDS pandemic, which is dramatically increasing the number of female-headed households and orphans.

Indigenous rights. Experience has shown that there are indigenous approaches that allow statutory recognition of customary land rights, including communal resources rights. These approaches have been based on genuine demand from land users and rural communities and such approaches should be embraced by policy makers.

Land titling. The entire doctrine of radical titling being vested in the state is being questioned and in some cases (e.g. Uganda) is being removed. Land tenure security is not simply an issue of title, and land tenure reform requires more than donor technical assistance for land registration and surveys. It is also an issue of social welfare and equity. Therefore, security of tenure and access rights need to be addressed in land policy, and land administration systems must encourage sustainability.

The challenge of decentralisation. Decentralisation in itself is generating rivalries that can make processes of land reform more difficult. Tensions arise between customary bodies and new official bodies. There is a need to remodel customary tenure rights and the redistribution of land access rights in consonance with rising decentralisation of land governance and contemporary political imperatives; and there is a need to achieve both a more equitable distribution of land resources and to resolve persistent social injustice.

Rural areas with high population densities. In highly populated areas with limited resources, it was questioned whether any policy could be effective – for example, in countries such as Rwanda and Burundi, where in certain rural areas eight million people are trying to survive on 20,000 km² of land (around 400 inhabitants/ km²). This implies that land reform often needs to be linked to other policies that promote urbanisation and the development of off-farm activities.

Financial resources. African governments frequently talk about poverty reduction and security of land tenure as being strategically linked. However, the financial resources allocated do not permit the concept to be transformed into concrete agricultural activities that would make a difference. The average national budget allocation of less than three per cent is far from sufficient.

"If you get the state out of the system, does the system actually work? It may not put food on your table, but it will prevent someone else from taking food away." – Professor Okoth-Ogendo.

DAY 2:

The focus of the morning and part of the afternoon of day two of the workshop was on land tenure challenges and on activities aimed at strengthening land tenure security in poverty reduction programmes and projects. The session was divided into two parts with the first focusing on challenges and the second on activities. Presentations were preceded by a brief overview by Mr. Harold Liversage of IFAD.

Review of land tenure security challenges and activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects – an IFAD perspective By Harold Liversage, Land Tenure Programme Manager, IFAD.

The overview presented by Mr. Liversage emphasised the need for IFAD to strengthen its investment in strengthening land tenure security of rural poor and vulnerable people, particularly since land tenure insecurity can have a negative impact on poverty reduction initiatives. Mr. Liversage explained that in recent years IFAD's Eastern and Southern Africa Division has increased its focus on land tenure security, producing a set of operational guidelines, and he described a number of IFAD-supported projects and programmes in the region with land tenure security activities. Among them are: piloting of local land administration systems in Rwanda, Madagascar and Tanzania; pastoralists rights in Ethiopia and Tanzania; national-level support for policy reform in Madagascar; women's land rights in Kenya; and strengthening the role of civil society in policy research and dialogue in Uganda.

DAY 2 (morning):

Land Tenure Challenges in Poverty Reduction Programmes and Projects

During the morning session two case studies were presented to generate discussion on this theme.

Presentations

Vegetable Oil Development Project, Uganda

By Connie Masaba, Project Coordinator.

Ms. Masaba described this pioneer project in which palm oil is being produced in Uganda for the first time. The main objective is to substitute imports of palm oil with domestically grown palm oil, thereby increasing rural incomes and food security and reducing rural poverty. Exporting the oil is also envisioned. She emphasised that land tenure security and access were amongst the most important

factors to be addressed by the project. She noted that the legal framework governing land is favourable toward land acquisition and use. One of the main challenges for the project is the fact that contiguous land cannot be readily acquired because many tracts of available land are separated by protected areas. Moreover, access from one piece of land to another through the protected areas is a complicated and expensive process. Hence the management, cultivation and harvesting of the fragmented pieces of land has become very difficult. Land ownership is another challenge to land acquisition as documents are often in the names of deceased owners, or owners do not know where the land is located (often due to absentee landlords). Technical challenges to this land acquisition process include the complex system for inspecting and evaluation of all lands purchased and the loss of many land titles during the 1979 war. Moreover, the fact that the project is being implemented in partnership with the private sector created fear among many potential project participants that their land was going to be taken from them and that they would be displaced. It has also violated their sense of agriculture as a way of life and not a business. In spite of these challenges, the project has been successful, and the quality of life at the project location (Bungala island) has improved through the increase in commercial activity, the construction of new permanent housing and hospitals and new ferry services.

Umutara Community Resource and Infrastructure Development Project, Rwanda – key challenges in poverty reduction

By Eric Rwabidabi, IFAD's Country Officer in Rwanda.

Mr. Rwabidabi described the land scarcity and over-fragmentation of land caused mainly by Rwanda's high population density in the rural areas. The project aims to increase land tenure security for poor and vulnerable rural households through a number of activities, including: strengthening land-use planning capacities at the district and provincial levels through training, mapping techniques and geographic information system (GIS) equipment; ensuring that the land rights of poor men and women are not excluded or disadvantaged as the National Land Policy is implemented; and developing local land dispute resolution mechanisms. He also described some of the main land-related challenges in the area:

- Smallholders lack clear land rights and suffer from uncertainty in terms of the duration, protection and robustness of their rights. This, in turn, imposes additional constraints on agricultural sector growth and rural development.
- Lack of long-term tenure security limits smallholders' willingness to adopt new technologies or to make long-term investments in cropping, soil conservation, etc. It also restricts or limits their ability to access credit from rural finance institutions or collateral-based instruments.
- As population pressure increases and land supply declines it is likely that land disputes, further fragmentation with land holdings becoming increasingly smaller, and widespread environmental degradation will all increase in the area.

Key Issues

Based on the two case studies and subsequent plenary discussions, the following key issues emerged:

Sustainability of activities. Concern was expressed about the sustainability of activities once a project – and its accompanying financial support – is completed. In the case of Uganda, Ms. Masaba emphasised the involvement of the private sector in the project as a means of ensuring sustainability. She also described a trust fund that was established and owned by the farmers, and which pioneers and protects their interest. Part of the proceeds from their yields will be used to run the trust.

Reaching the poorest and most vulnerable. The ability of projects to reach the poorest and most vulnerable groups was seen as a major challenge. Many projects are predicated on the assumption that beneficiaries have at least a small parcel of land, and do not include landless people or those who do not have the initial capital required by some projects in order to participate.

Land fragmentation and succession. An overarching concern was the issue of land fragmentation and succession. Land is divided from generation to generation. Ultimately, individual parcels of land become so small as to be virtually negligible in terms of productivity. In many cases, these small parcels of land are then sold to wealthier farmers and small farmers find themselves with no assets whatsoever.

Environmental impact. It was noted that larger sustainable development projects must be linked to sound environmental practices and that this should be achieved through participatory environmental impact assessments. These assessments must also monitor the use and impacts of fertilizers and any processing activities of secondary products.

"Women have been marginalised through stereotypes. It is often said a woman has no voice on land matters. Land belongs to the clan. But it is the women who work the land."

Dorothy Owino, Southern Nyanza Community Development Project (Kenya).

DAY 2 (morning and afternoon):

Land Tenure Activities in Poverty Reduction Programmes and Projects

"Land tenure and access issues should be addressed as part and parcel of development projects with provisions made for supporting people to access land. There is also a need to balance conservation and development objectives to achieve a win-win situation."

Connie Masaba, Vegetable Oil Development Project (Uganda).

The session focused on land tenure activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects. To pave the way for discussion, three case studies were presented, each corresponding to a different theme within the broader theme of land tenure security for poverty reduction. The three themes addressed were:

- 1. Decentralisation of land administration: integrating statutory and customary systems (Madagascar case study).
- 2. Common property regimes and pastoralists' rights (Ethiopia case study).
- 3. Women's land rights and the impact of HIV/AIDS on the rights of widows and orphans (Kenya case study).

Land Security Sustainable Development Project, Madagascar

By Zo Ravelomanantsoa, Chief, Decentralisation of Land Administration in the Directorate of Property and Land Tenure Services in Madagascar.

Mr. Ravelomanantsoa described the low capacity of the Land Administration in issuing land titles – only 1,000 titles are issued each year. He also highlighted the complex, time-consuming and costly process for registering land, which requires 24 steps and the intervention of many administration bodies. The process takes more than three years to complete and costs US\$350 per parcel. As a consequence, many small farmers continue to use traditional systems, or have invented their own system of recording transactions on *petit papiers* which are not recognised by existing land laws.

He then showed a film on the creation of decentralised land management offices, which issue land certificates and provide land management services. The self-financed local offices also mean that farmers do not have to travel long distances to take care of formalities related to their land. The film outlined the entire process of land certification from the information campaign for farmers, to the request for certification, to the mapping and delineation process, to the conflict resolution mechanisms, to the granting of the certificate. He emphasised that having local land management offices reduces the cost of land certificates to US\$10.

Pastoral Community Development Project, Ethiopia

By Dr. Mohamed Hagos, Project Coordinator, Pastoral Community Development Project in Ethiopia.

Dr. Hagos explained that the project has three objectives: improving sustainable livelihoods of pastoralist communities; reducing vulnerability to risks such as drought; and building capacity at the local level to ensure sound decentralised governance. He emphasised the bottom-up approach of the project which focuses on building the capacity of community workers and providing local authorities with necessary equipment to undertake the project activities. More than 1,000 micro projects have been implemented that address sustainable livelihoods, and almost 400 community-based risk management projects are under way that provide alternative sources of income.

Dr. Hagos explained the land tenure challenges in this context. He described the land use law, under which the state is responsible for administering the land on behalf of all people, and recognising equity and social justice. However, in the lowland communities, clan members have collective ownership and use rights, and the government policy is difficult to put into practice. The challenges include: border conflicts between clans; grazing and watering conflicts; private ownership conflicts (for example irrigation and water schemes); and the difficulty of buying land because of collective ownership. Dr. Hagos pointed out that the pastoral population, which comprises seven per cent of the population, continues to use 50 per cent of the land. This situation creates a challenge when it comes to achieving economic productivity while assuring rights. He highlighted the need for studies to be conducted in a number of critical areas, in particular land use productivity versus mobile pastoral rights and the future of clan-owned land tenure and its ability to bring about sustainable livelihood improvements. He remarked that such studies would enable the government to formulate socially and politically realistic and accepted pastoral land use policies.

Southern Nyanza Community Development Project – Land Tenure Security for Widows and Orphans

By Ms. Dorothy Owino, Community Development Officer in the Ministry of Planning and National Development in Kenya.

Ms. Owino described the land tenure systems and profile of the area, particularly the provisions for land inheritance and succession regarding women. She highlighted that women and girls are the most affected by the HIV/AIDS pandemic. They face destitution after the death of their husbands, partners or parents. Examples of women dispossessed of land by in-laws are rife throughout the region. Women are left without recourse. Lack of knowledge about their rights, fear of violence and the social stigma of pursuing a claim prevent many women from taking action. She explained that the issue of widows' and orphans' land rights has brought to the fore the lack of resilience of age-old customs and traditions to cope with emerging stresses resulting from HIV/AIDS.

In particular:

- The uncertain tenure rights for widows and orphans are negatively impacting on livelihoods and well being.
- Since customary norms and practices and prevailing social attitudes are heavily weighted against women's inheritance rights, the women who suffer from HIV/AIDS or lose their husbands to HIV/AIDS are further marginalised in the inheritance equation.
- The adjudication and land titling process is being conducted in favour of the already established male inheritance patterns, thereby denying women their share in family land.

To address these issues, she outlined a number of key areas on which projects need to focus, including:

- Training of project staff and local leaders on advocacy, gender and land rights, land administration and management, and conflict resolution.
- Raising community awareness of women's land rights through local fora and educational theatre.
- Developing and disseminating materials to local learning centres and community-based groups that explain the roles of statutory bodies (for example, the land tribunal and land control board) in land transactions and dispute resolution.
- Intensifying and diversifying enterprises for women.

Key Issues

The three presentations were followed by plenary discussions, during which the following additional issues emerged:

Reducing project costs. It is important to involve community members as much as possible in project activities; for example, in the land administration and management, the involvement of community members in the daily tasks of the office workers could significantly reduce costs. It would also increase ownership and sustainability of the initiative.

Risk of elite capture. It was stressed that those who are less poor, particularly those who are the "elite" members of the community, have more power to abuse initiatives and capture benefits that are meant for the poorer community members. Attention must be paid in the design and implementation of all projects to minimise this situation.

Absentee landowners. One significant problem that needs to be addressed is the ownership of large tracts of lands by absentee landowners in possession of title deeds from periods of colonisation. These deeds can cover hundreds of square hectares and the land remains unused and inaccessible by those who could make productive use of it. In cases where people do use the land, they cannot do so with any sense of security which often leads to unsustainable or environmentally unsound practices.

Tension between pastoralism and modernity. Concern was expressed about the western view of pastoralism as a "backward" system and the lack of understanding of its significant contributions. In this context, the question arose as to how to introduce modern agricultural systems without destroying the pastoralist system, and if indeed it is possible without creating conflict.

Weakening customary systems. Some participants were of the view that customary systems inherently discriminate against women and oppress them and to try to introduce a more equitable treatment of women would inevitably destroy many customary systems. At the same time, it was pointed out that many customary systems do have laws of succession that provide for wives and children to inherit rights and titles. The problem is that socio-cultural factors hinder them from enjoying their rights, and the traditional control mechanisms – particularly those that support women and children – are weakening because of high poverty rates and the prevalence of widowhood due to HIV/AIDS. For women to seek redress under these conditions is a daunting challenge. If the customary system is to prevail, governments must make clans accountable for protecting women, especially when it concerns land grabbing.

DAY 2 (afternoon):

Stakeholder Perspectives of Their Roles and Actions in Supporting Pro-poor Land Policy Formulation and Implementation

"We grassroots communities have done so much research. We have been doing it since God created this world. But we are at a disadvantage in that things are being done from the top. The money being brought to Africa by donors for many years has not changed Africa. When things are done from the top, they go the wrong way."

Mr. Justus Mololo, Kenya Small Scale Farmers Forum.

In this session, four presentations were given by panellists representing different stakeholders (government, farmers' organisations, NGOs and an international development agency). They were preceded by an overview presentation given by Dr. Michael Taylor, Programme Manager in Land Policy for the International Land Coalition (Italy).

An Overview - Stakeholder Analysis: identifying possible roles and actions.

In his presentation Dr. Taylor described some of the main stakeholders in the process of land policy formulation and implementation. He identified the stakeholders as being all citizens of the region (especially the poorest and most vulnerable groups), relevant government ministries, civil society organisations, the private sector, the African Union Commission and Regional Economic Communities, international development partners and research institutions.

He then presented the core principles for defining roles and actions under a framework of broad-based partnership. First, we need to ensure community ownership of the land policy formulation process by involving stakeholders in the different formulation stages. Technical expertise and advice will also be needed and experts should be brought to support government during the process. Adequate funding is also needed to support the process and to ensure enforcement of appropriate laws. Second, the emphasis should be on building partnerships throughout the process with the different stakeholders. Third, it is important to recognise the value of diversity, and while there is no blueprint solution, the point of departure of each process should be the local systems of governing land, with consideration given to the economic, political, socio-cultural and ecological contexts. Lastly, a broad based and long term approach is essential to the development of comprehensive land policy.

Presentations

Possible Roles and Actions of Government in Supporting Pro-poor Land Policy Formulation and Implementation

By Ms. Naome Kabanda, Principal Land Officer, Governance, MLHUD, Government of Uganda.

Ms. Kabanda emphasised that land policy reforms take a long time and can be costly, and that governments must therefore have long-term commitment both in terms of resources (human and financial) and political will. She then described the more specific commitments and actions that governments must spearhead, including:

- Putting in place the policy framework at formulation stage and during implementation.
- Putting in place the infrastructure for carrying forward the policy development processes (for example, research institutions, monitoring and evaluation mechanisms).
- Building capacity of technical people and the public to be involved in the process.
- Sensitising communities on the importance of land reforms and programmes.
- Harmonising other policies and laws related to land.

Throughout her presentation, Ms. Kabanda underscored the importance of establishing meaningful partnerships with the donor community, civil society organisations, NGOs, banking institutions and all land users; and the necessity of consulting with all stakeholders, especially during formulation, to ensure ownership and ease of implementation.

NGOs' Perspectives on Land Policy Formulation and Implementation

By Mr. Odenda Lumumba, National Land Coordinator for the Kenya Land Alliance.

Mr. Lumumba described the three major roles that NGOs can play in land policy formulation and implementation: advocating pro-poor land reform; empowering disadvantaged groups to become agents of change; and building networks and social movements to serve as watchdogs over the land policy reform processes. He also described some of the major prerequisites in order for NGOs to effectively fulfil their role. These include: solidarity among NGOs at local, national, regional and global levels; secure financial support during the implementation phase of any land redistribution efforts; an institutional framework that enables NGOs to actively participate in land policy reform processes; well-functioning networks for advocacy and lobbying, along with adequate funding to maintain them; and a common vision among NGOs with a diversity of interests, priorities and approaches.

Mr. Lumumba highlighted the political sensitivity associated with land policy reform processes and the importance of a tripartite protocol between the state, NGOs and development partners. He also underscored the importance of national, sub-regional, regional and global networks for sharing experiences and expertise.

Mr. Lumumba described the specific role that NGOs play in advocacy, lobbying and campaigning for pro-poor land reform. He said the best advocacy is based on research that provides facts and figures, adding that there are many competing interests with respect to land policy and formulation, and the negotiating process is strengthened by facts and figures. He emphasised networking as the most effective way of conducting lobbying campaigns, citing LandNet and the Pan African Programme on Land Users' Rights as examples. He described the growing tendency of the Public-Private Partnership approach, in which farmers' organisations are being somewhat marginalised, and the need for NGOs to make themselves visible in order to move the issues on the ground forward. He also called on IFAD to include in its agreements the stipulation that farmers participate as the main stakeholder in policy and land act discussions from the outset.

In closing, he cited Professor Issa Shivji's (of Tanzania) call for a Grand Coalition around the issues of land, food and democracy as a guide for moving forward.

The Role of Farmers' Organisations

By Ms. Elisabeth Mpofu, Regional Chairperson of the East and Southern Africa Farmer Forum (ESAFF) in Zimbabwe.

Ms. Mpofu described the creation of ESAFF as an outcome of the 2002 World Summit on Development and Sustainable Development held in Johannesburg, reflecting the need to form a regional farmers' forum able to speak as a united voice. ESAFF includes farmers, fishers and pastoralists from Kenya, Uganda, Tanzania, Zimbabwe, Zambia, Lesotho, Rwanda, Botswana and South Africa.

She described how ESAFF, albeit without a specific land programme, has been engaged in land rights issues. Some specific land tenure and access issues have been identified, such as lack of knowledge among farmers on current land laws and policies; lack of participation of the majority of land users in land policy formulation; contradictions in land laws and land governing authorities, leading to confusion for farmers when dealing with their land rights; prohibitively bureaucratic and highly expensive processes for getting land titles to small scale farmers; low land productivity due to climatic and soil fertility constraints; and discriminatory land rights between men and women in some cultures.

Several key initiatives have been undertaken by individual members of ESAFF, including: capacity building of farmers with respect to land tenure, laws and

ownership systems; fora to bring together farmers and pastoralists; and developing links with specialised organisations working on land issues.

Finally, Ms. Mpofu outlined specific actions that need to be taken: allocate funds to support programmes inside farmers' organisations; include farmers as main stakeholder in policy and land act discussions within IFAD-supported programmes; support farmers' organisations to grow and become true negotiating partners with the state and other actors; provide support for agricultural productivity in ecologically fragile environments and marginal land in order to reduce migration of farmers and pastoralists.

The Role of FAO in Pro-poor Land Policy Development and implementation

By Mr. Paul de Wit, Land Policy Advisor, FAO.

Mr. de Wit explained that FAO focuses on three main issues – securing, exercising and protecting land rights – which take place within institutional and policy frameworks. In order to implement a pro-poor policy, he said there needs to be a package of mechanisms and principles that work together and have a rights-based approach as their foundation. Securing land rights for poor people should be based on existing livelihood strategies and communities should be in a position to take a more pro-active attitude towards development rather than undergoing development. He emphasised the need to strengthen community structures and create negotiating platforms for them, as well as develop mechanisms to share resources between different land users.

Mr. de Wit described FAO's three principal activities: (a) normative activities, including the production of training materials and the provision of guidance on developing policies; (b) technical advisory support, research and studies on propoor land policy development, as well as strategy and programme development and lobbying for funds; and (c) direct technical assistance, including the development of policies and legal frameworks, institutional strengthening, capacity building of service providers and public institutions and support to the engagement of civil society. He emphasised FAO's significant role as a broker between civil society and government.

Key Issues

After the presentations, plenary discussion focused almost exclusively on the need to strengthen the participation of farmers' organisations and other civil society organisations in the policy formulation and implementation processes. The main issues that emerged were:

- Affirmative action on behalf of farmers' organisations must be put forth at the institutional level so that they are included in every aspect of the process, including their participation in oversight institutions.
- Civil society (NGOs, farmers' organisations, etc.) has a critical role to play in providing services to the community that governments find difficult to do, for example conflict resolution and facilitation. Civil society is not merely about advocacy. Civil society can also play a critical role in monitoring and evaluating how policy provisions are working on the ground. The role of civil society often diminishes with respect to the process of land policy implementation. Development partners need to create more space for civil society.
- Research efforts are often top-down, and indigenous knowledge and research are not taken into consideration. Farmers have a wealth of knowledge that needs to be captured and considered as part of all research efforts to assure that government-proposed processes are indeed pro-poor.

DAY 3:

Lessons Learned and Recommendations for Mainstreaming Land Tenure Security in Poverty Reduction

The focus of this session was on lessons learned and recommendations for mainstreaming land tenure security in poverty reduction. In this session, two presentations were given to capture and summarise key lessons learned in the course of the workshop. They were prepared by two pre-selected groups formed by participants.

Presentations

Lessons Learned in Land Policy Formulation

By Mr. Maurice Tankou, Economic Affairs Officer, Sustainable Development Division, of the Economic Commission for Africa.

Mr. Tankou provided an overview of the regional perspectives across Africa and then discussed lessons learned under four broad categories: securing land rights; avoidance of social conflict; policy and institutional reform processes; and capacity building. Among the major issues presented were:

- The absence of systematic analysis of the status of land, changes to tenure and the integration of these insights into policy formulation.
- Linear and legalistic approaches to social change.
- Weak laws that give procedural rights but little in the way of real rights to land.
- Conservative, anti-poor courts.
- No serious effort at implementing land policies.
- No proactive, long-term development solution.

Mr. Tankou said there is a need for proactive approaches to face the legal dualism, allowing customary law and tenure to evolve and adapt to the changing economic, social and political environment. He also highlighted the need for land policy reform to be integrated into the broader context of sustainable development, with particular attention given to liberalisation and globalisation. In this process, institutions will need to be strengthened and public-private partnerships will need to be promoted. He emphasised the critical issues of enforcing women's land rights and introducing measures to cope with the very real and dramatic land issues related to HIV/AIDS, as well as the imperative of democracy and good governance.

Lessons Learned for Rural Poverty Reduction Projects, Programmes and Other Initiatives

By Dr. Mwatima Juma, IFAD's Country Officer for Tanzania.

Dr. Juma said that modest investments in strengthening land tenure security and access could have a significant impact, especially when integrated with other activities aimed at pro-poor development and poverty reduction. She described the importance of decentralising land administration systems in order to strengthen the integration of statutory and customary tenure systems. At the same time, she cautioned that this decentralisation needs to be linked to broader national decentralisation policies and strategies. She said the fact that land tenure systems are often location-specific, and therefore land tenure arrangements - whohas access to *what* land and natural resources – needs to be done at the local level. regard, local-level traditional authorities and community-based In this organisations can play a critical role in addressing the land tenure needs of poor people and vulnerable groups. The challenge is to strengthen the links between local-level civil society organisations and national-level processes through publicprivate partnerships within projects and programmes. She added that the lessons learned from various initiatives needed to be shared.

Following the presentations, the workshop participants broke into two groups to discuss lessons learned and concrete actions to be taken in terms of policy formulation and implementation as well as projects and programmes. Group discussions were presented and discussed in plenary. The key lessons and actions identified are presented in the box below.

1. Land policy formulation and implementation.

Lessons learned.

- Securing land rights. Formal titling is difficult and expensive to do. It fails to capture the range of established customary rights and does not necessarily lead to improved security or greater investment. Decentralised land registration processes are better able to recognise and protect customary rights and can address inheritance practices and the rights of vulnerable groups, including women, orphans, pastoralists, and marginalised ethnic groups. These processes should also take into consideration those who are disadvantaged due to demographic land pressure. Secure access to land by youth must not be overlooked.
- Avoidance of social conflict. Land is a key factor in conflict situations and post-conflict reconstruction efforts. Registration alone will not prevent conflict, and formal courts alone are not able to resolve land disputes. Important prerequisites for avoiding social conflict include recognising the diverse and often overlapping claims of different resource users. Negotiated resource-use frameworks represent one approach for reconciling these different interests. Dispute resolution mechanisms need to recognise the role of both customary and adjudicated dispute resolution systems in resolving land-related conflicts.
- Policy and institutional reform processes. Land tenure reform is a longterm process requiring reform and regulation of formal land institutions; decentralisation of the roles, responsibilities and authorities; and sustained support (both human and financial) and political will. Broad stakeholder participation at all levels, particularly rural people and their organizations, is critical, as is a coherent cross-sectoral approach and effective sequencing.
- **Capacity building.** Home-grown leadership at all levels is a prerequisite for meeting the complex challenges of land reform processes for poverty reduction. State land institutions need to strengthen their human resource capacity, cadastral coverage and user orientation. Similar capacity is needed at local government and community levels for decentralised delivery of land services. The advocacy role of civil society also needs to be strengthened as does its capacity to partner with government in delivery. Investments are needed in higher education and training to meet the technical and developmental skill demands in the longer term.

Actions to be taken.

- Regional institutions must consult with non-state actors and a bottom-up approach must be used in taking decisions on land issues. In this regard, the capacity of communities must be strengthened to enable them to participate in decision-making processes.
- All land should be registered in order to reduce conflicts. Registration services need to be decentralised in order for them to be closer to the communities and thus less expensive. Local government will need capacity building to enable it to efficiently manage land registration and certificate delivery process. In addition, all states should have legal provision that prohibits the eviction of communities without compensating them or providing them with alternative land. Government must incorporate all of their international obligations related to land rights, especially those concerning minorities and avoidance of evictions, into domestic law. These laws must then be enforced.
- Community programmes need to be designed to help communities manage and resolve land-related conflict.
- Communities must be actively involved in policy formulation processes. These processes must also be informed by their experiences, which need to be systematically documented.
- Focused capacity-building strategies and activities of state and non-state actors need to be a part of the entire policy formulation process. They must be incorporated at the outset of the various stages of the process to ensure continuity, ownership and sustainability.

2. Rural poverty reduction programmes and projects.

Lessons learned.

- In all considerations of pro-poor land tenure security, land should not be viewed only from the perspective of its asset value, but also as an integral part of the cultural and social fabric and dignity of a community. Customary tenure is usually better able than statutory to respond to these critical social and cultural dimensions.
- There is growing agreement that without addressing issues of land tenure security the impact of a range of investments in rural development is likely to be weakened. Understanding land tenure systems both customary and statutory, and including the laws, values, principles and institutions associated with them is critical to understanding the broader livelihoods of poor rural people; and it is thus a prerequisite for designing effectively targeted

programmes and projects for rural poverty reduction.

- Since land tenure systems are often in large part location-specific, any understanding of land tenure arrangements who has which access to what land and natural resources has to be developed *in situ*, as part of the programme design process. Doing so can help to ensure that the land rights of poor rural people and vulnerable groups are protected and that they do not lose out as a result of programme interventions.
- Modest investments in strengthening land tenure security and land access can have a significant impact, especially when integrated with other activities aimed at pro-poor rural development and poverty reduction. Strengthening collective tenure, particularly in pastoralist areas, may provide a critical safety net to poor resource users. Explicit linking of efforts to strengthen land tenure security and access both to complementary investments in areas such as pasture improvement, and to improved management of community-based natural resource management systems, can be particularly effective and an important way of strengthening the livelihoods of poor rural people.
- The decentralisation of land administration systems under way in many countries provides an important opportunity for strengthening the integration of statutory and customary tenure systems. Wherever possible, this should be linked to a broader national decentralisation policy and strategy.

Actions to be taken.

- Research into land tenure should be conducted during the programme design process and can help to reduce potential delays during subsequent programme implementation.
- Ensure the incorporation of land tenure security in PRSPs.
- All projects that have an impact on land should have a component addressing pro-poor land tenure security.
- There needs to be a system of checks and balances to ensure that laws are enforced to protect the tenure rights of poor land users. In addition, capacity building for land users can help them to assert their rights.
- People with land that is idle should be assisted in putting it into productive use.
- Land funds should be established to facilitate the access to, and purchase and titling of land for project beneficiaries.
- Studies should be undertaken to clarify land rights and land tenure issues, in

particular customary rights.

- The certification process should be simplified and made more accessible to poor land users.
- Pastoralists' land rights should be secured and areas should be provided with appropriate technology and infrastructure to enable them to improve their livelihoods.
- Clear indicators need to be developed to measure impact of project and programme interventions on pro-poor land tenure security.
- There is a need for women, as well as other stakeholders, to be sensitised about women's land rights and the link to social and economic empowerment.

3. General.

Lessons learned.

• There is a critical need for experiences and information to be extensively and systematically shared, both horizontally and vertically – and through media that are appropriate to the different stakeholders.

Actions to be taken.

• Conduct workshops and seminars and disseminate information through newsletters, websites and exchange visits in order to share experiences.

Closing Session

"It is my hope that the recommendations of the workshop will assist in moving the land reform process forward. It is also my hope that IFAD will continue to mainstream land tenure issues into its projects and programmes." Bamidele Ilebane, Portfolio Manager, UNOPS.

The closing session began with the presentation and discussion of the summary findings of the workshop. The documents was endorsed by the participants and presented to the Minister of State for Lands, Government of Uganda, after closing remarks were made by representatives of UNOPS and IFAD. The summary findings are presented in their entirety in Annex 4 of this report.

The Honourable Minister of State for Lands, Kasirivu-Atwooki Kyamanywa, closed the workshop by saying that "the fact that we had participants from 15 countries in the region, participating fully in the deliberations, is reassuring and an indication that the region is determined to address land tenure security issues". He added: "I am glad that the workshop brought together participants with vast experience in land policy formulation and administration, to draw on lessons learned and recommend mainstreaming land tenure security into poverty reduction strategies, programmes and projects... I have no doubt that the workshop has realised its main objectives, having participated in the proceedings personally."

The Honourable Minister voiced one important concern: moving from formulation to implementation. He said: "My sincere hope is that all stakeholders in this endeavour will ensure that we have meaningful achievements to ensure that land tenure security is realised to the benefit of all our peoples in the region, especially the rural poor, who are the majority."

"This workshop could not have happened ten years ago. There was very little interaction between people working on issues of land tenure security with those working on poverty reduction. The fact that we are all here together is immensely positive. IFAD certainly has a role to play – and you have a role to play in helping us to play our role."

Edward Heinemann, Regional Economist, IFAD.

Evaluation of the Workshop

At the end of each day, participants evaluated the workshop in terms of content and organisation. Overall, the workshop was evaluated as "very good". In particular, participants valued the selection of themes and corresponding presentations and found the information provided to be useful, informative and well articulated. They also found the discussions to be relevant, fruitful and participative. Many participants considered the time allocated for discussion to be insufficient.

The relevance of exchange of knowledge and experiences, as well as the opportunity to meet a wide variety of colleagues at all levels, were highlighted as two of the major benefits of the workshop, as was the need for a follow-up workshop and practical actions.

Comments from the evaluation forms

- "Generally the conference was good and an eye-opener on some on the intricacies of land tenure."
- "The way the workshop was conducted was extremely attractive, systematic and a big lesson for all ESA countries. In general, all the presentations and papers presented were important for future policy formulation and implementation processes. Well done!"
- "The participants were able to share their experiences and acquire knowledge from different experiences presented by experts in a variety of fields."
- "The next workshop should have less time allocated to presentations and more time to discussions. After all, this is a session to share experiences and learn from each other."
- "If you add a field tour in your programme, it would be helpful."
- "A follow-up workshop is recommended after clear actions to move forward are identified."
- "IFAD should seek to fund country-level workshops so that more participants can be involved at the country/regional level."
- "The food was simple, good and sweet."

Appendix 1: Workshop Agenda

Time	Activity	Speaker
Tuesday 27 Ju	ne	
8.00 - 8.45:	Registration	
8.45 – 10.00:	Opening Session	
	Chair:	Permanent Secretary
8.45 – 9.15:	 Welcome Addresses: Ministry for Lands, Housing and Urban Development IFAD UNOPS 	Permanent Secretary Ed Heinemann David Rendall
9.15 – 9.30:	Workshop purpose, objectives and desired outcomesAgenda review	Harold Liversage
9.30 – 10.00:	Opening Address	Hon. Minister for Lands, Housing and Urban Development
10.00 - 10.30:	Group Photo, Coffee Break and Press Conference	
10.30 - 5.30:	A review of land policy formulation and implementation in the region	
	Chair:	Dr. Rexford Ahene
10.30 - 11.10:	 <u>Presentation:</u> Overview of land tenure in Africa Review of land policy formulation and implementation in the region Key issues of debate regarding land tenure security and rural poverty reduction 	Prof. Okoth- Ogendo
11.10 - 11.30:	• Plenary discussion on the presentation	
11.30 - 12.00:	• <u>Case study presentation</u> : Uganda (20 min presentation & 10 min discussion)	Richard Oput
12.00 - 12.30:	• <u>Case study presentation</u> : Kenya (20 min presentation & 10 min discussion)	Odenda Lumumba
12.30 - 1.00:	• <u>Case study presentation</u> : Mozambique (20 min presentation & 10 min discussion)	Simon Norfolk
1.00 - 2.00:	Lunch	
	Chair:	Dr. Rexford Ahene
2.00 – 2.30:	• Presentation on African-led (AUC, ECA, ADB) formulation of an Africa-wide Land Policy Framework	Dr. Brave Ndisale
2.30 - 3.00:	Plenary discussion on presentations	
3.00 - 3.30:	Coffee break	
3.30 – 4.30:	Country group discussion	
4.30 – 5.30:	• Country group report back and plenary discussion	
5.30 - 6.00:	• Summary, conclusions and housekeeping	
6.30 - 8.00	Welcome Reception	

Time	Activity	Speaker
Wednesday 2	28 June	
	Chair:	Bofete Bondele
8.15 - 8.45:	• Day 1 review	Richard Oput
	• Agenda for Day 2	Harold Liversage
8.45 – 4.00:	 Review of: Land tenure security <u>challenges</u> in poverty reduction programmes and projects Land tenure security <u>activities</u> in poverty reduction programmes and projects 	
8.45 – 9.00:	Overview presentation	Harold Liversage
9.00 – 10.00:	 Case study presentations land tenure security <u>challenges</u> in poverty reduction programmes and projects <u>Case study 1: Vegetable Oil Development Project, Uganda</u> <u>Case study 2: Umutara Community Resource and Infrastructure Development Project, Rwanda</u> (20 min presentation & 10 min discussion per case study) 	Connie Masaba Eric Rwabidabi
10.00 – 10.30:	Coffee Break	
	Chair:	Bofete Bondele
10.30 – 1.00:	• Case study presentations on land tenure security <u>activities</u> in poverty reduction programmes and projects	
	- Theme 1: Decentralisation of land administration – integrating statutory and customary systems <u>Case study 1: Land Security Sustainable Development Project,</u> <u>Madagascar</u>	Zo Raveloman- antsoa
	 Theme 2: Common property regimes and pastoralists' rights Case study 2: Pastoral Community Development Project, Ethiopia 	Dr. Mohamed Hagos
1.00 - 2.00:	Lunch	
2.00 - 3.30:	- Theme 3: Women's land rights and the impact of HIV/AIDS on widows' and orphans' rights Case study 3: South Nyanza Community Development Project, Kenya	Dorothy Owino
3.30 - 4.00:	Coffee break	
4.00 – 5.30:	Review of different stakeholders perspectives of their possible roles and actions in supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation	
	Chair:	James Baira
4.00 – 4.15:	Overview presentation	Michael Taylor
4.15 – 5.00:	 Panelist presentations: Government: Uganda Farmers Organisation: ESAFF NGO: KLA International Development Agency: FAO 	-Naome Kabanda -Elisabeth Mpofu -Odenda Lumumba -Paul de Wit
	(10 minutes per panelist)	
5.00 – 5.30:	(10 minutes per panelist)Plenary discussion	

Time	Activity	Speaker
Thursday 29	June	
	Chair:	Dr. Brave Ndisale
8.15 - 8.45:	Review of Day 2Agenda for Day 3	Bofete Bondele Harold Liversage
	Lessons learnt and recommendations for mainstreaming land tenure security in poverty reduction in Eastern and Southern Africa	
8.45 – 9.00:	• Presentation: Lessons learnt on land policy formulation and implementation in ESA	Maurice Tankou
9.00 – 9.15:	• Presentation: Lessons learnt for poverty reduction projects and programmes	Mwatima Juma
9.15 - 10.00	Group discussions on lessons learnt	
10.00 – 10.30:	Coffee Break	
10.30 – 11.50:	• Group discussions on lessons learnt (cont.)	
11.50 – 1.00:	Group report backs	
1.00 - 2.00:	Lunch	
2.00 - 3.00:	• Presentation and discussion of summary findings from the workshop and recommendations on the way forward	
3.00 - 4.00:	Coffee break	
4.00 - 5.00	Closing Session	
	Chair:	Permanent Secretary
3.30 – 4.00:	• Presentation of summary findings from the workshop and recommendations on the way forward	Dr. Siame
	Closing remarks by UNOPS	Bamidele Illebani
	Closing remarks by IFAD	Ed Heinemann
	• Closing remarks by the Ministry for Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Minister of State for Lands
6 00 - 8 00.	Closing cocktail	

6.00 – 8.00: Closing cocktail

Appendix 2: List of Presentations

0. WORKSHOP FINAL REPORT

PRESENTATIONS

1. Workshop purpose, objectives and desired outcomes by Harold Liversage

Importance of land tenure security for rural poverty reduction & review of land policy formulation and implementation in the region:

2. Land Rights in Africa by Prof. Okoth Ogendo

3. Background Land Policy in Uganda by Richard Oput

4. Uganda Land Sector Strategic Plan 2001-2011 by Richard Oput

5. Kenya land policy by Odenda Lumumba

6. Progress and challenges in the formulation and implementation of Mozambique's land policy by Simon Norfolk

7. Land policy in Africa: a framework of actions for land rights, enhanced productivity and secure livelihoods by Dr. Brave Ndisale (power point presentation)

8. Land policy in Africa: a framework of actions for land rights, enhanced productivity and secure livelihoods by Dr. Brave Ndisale (paper)

Review of land tenure security challenges and activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects:

9. Review of land tenure security challenges and activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects – An IFAD perspective by Harold Liversage

Case studies on land tenure security challenges in poverty reduction programmes and projects:

10. Impact of land tenure issues on project implementation: the case of Vegetable Oil Development Project, Uganda by Connie Masaba

11. Umutara Community Resource and Infrastructure Development Project, Rwanda – Key challenges in poverty reduction by Eric Rwabidabi

Case studies on land tenure security activities in poverty reduction programmes and projects:

12. The land tenure reform in Madagascar: improving and decentralizing land tenure management by Zo Ravelomanantsoa

13. Pastoral Community Development Project, Ethiopia by Dr. Mohamed Hagos

14. Southern Nyanza Community Development Project, Kenya – Land tenure security for widows and orphans by Dorothy Owino

Review of different stakeholders perspectives of their possible roles and actions in supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation

15. Stakeholder analysis: Identifying possible roles and actions by Dr. Michael Taylor

16. Possible roles and actions of Government in supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation by Noame Kabanda

17. Farmers Organization perspective by Elisabeth Mpofu

18. NGOs perspective in land policy formulation and implementation by Odenda Lumumba

19. Role of FAO in pro-poor land policy development and implementation by Paul de Wit

Lessons learnt and recommendations for mainstreaming land tenure security in poverty reduction in Eastern and Southern Africa

20. Land policy formulation and implementation in Africa: Lessons Learnt by Maurice Tankou

21. Lessons learnt for poverty reduction projects, programmes and other initiatives by Dr. Mwatima Juma

22. Lessons learnt and actions to be taken on land policy formulation and implementation in ESA and on mainstreaming land tenure security in poverty reduction strategies, programmes and projects – Group report back

23. Summary findings from the workshop and recommendations on the way forward read by Dr. Siame

24. Questions and Answers from the plenary discussions

25. Breakout into groups

WORKSHOP PROCEEDINGS

- 26. Workshop Agenda
- 27. Day 1 Agenda Review
- 28. Day 2 Agenda Review
- 29. Day 3 Agenda Review

30. Day 1 Review by Rexford Ahene (presented by Richard Oput)

- 31. Day 2 Review by Bofete Bondele
- 32. List of participants
- 33. IFAD Welcome address by Edward Heinemann

34. UNOPS Welcome address by David Rendall

35. Opening Address by the Hon. Minister for Lands, Housing and Urban Development, Daniel Omara Atubo

36. UNOPS Closing remarks by Bamidele Illebani

37. Ministry for Lands, Housing and Urban Development closing remarks by Minister of State for Lands, Hon. Kasirivu Atwoki

38-39. Photos

40. Newspapers' articles on the Workshop

BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS

41. Guidelines for the incorporation of land tenure issues into IFAD-supported operations in Eastern and Southern Africa

42. Women's Access to Land in Eastern and Southern Africa Region – An Analysis of IFAD-Supported Operations and the Existing Literature

43. Questionnaire on the importance of land tenure issues

OTHER DOCUMENTS

44. The impact of land tenure issues on the utilization of rangeland resources in the western lowlands of Eritrea (ppp) by Mesghena Ghilay Hagos

45. The impact of land tenure issues on the utilization of rangeland resources in the western lowlands of Eritrea (paper) by Mesghena Ghilay Hagos

46. Land-tenure and land-use legislation issues in natural resource management by Ally Saidi Matano

47. Letter for land tenure policy by the Directorate of Public Property and Land Tenure Services, Madagascar

48. Lettre de politique fonciére du Ministere de L'Agriculture, de l'Elevage ed de la Peche, Secretariat General, Madagascar

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
Angola	Land Network	Mr. João de Bessa	Lawyer	Rua Mairen Ngouaby, prédio no 140, apt. 41, 4 Andar, Municipio da Maianga, Bairro Alvalade, Luanda, Angola	244-2223 58988	244-2223 59077	<u>telmobessa@yahoo.com.br</u>
	Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development	Mr. Henrique P. A. Primo	Agronomist	Rua Nicolau Spencer No 4, Luanda, Angola	244-9427 77552		hpaprimo@yahoo.com.br
	Ministry of Planning and Development of National Reconstruction	Mr. Gérard Muringa	Director General of Development and Reconstruction Programmes	P.O Box 224, Bujumbura, Burundi	257-253 703	257-224 193	<u>gmuringa@miniplan.bi</u> / <u>muringadam@yahoo.fr</u>
	Rural Recovery and Development Programme (PRDMR)	Mr. Yves Minani,	Project Coordinator	P.O Box 6538, Bujumbura, Burundi	257-242 336 / 243 096	257-242 337	<u>coord@cbinf.com</u> / prdmr@cbinf.com
BURUNDI	Transitional Programme of Post Conflict Reconstruction	Mr. Damase Ntiranyibagira	Project Coordinator	P.O Box 1953, Bujumbura, Burundi	257-254 406	257-242 337	coord.ptrpc@yahoo.fr
	Facilitation Unit of IFAD Projects in Burundi (UFPF), Ministry of Finance	Mr. Mathias Wakana	Assistant Coordinator	P.O Box 6538, Bujumbura, Burundi	257-254 290	257-242 337	mwakana2003@yahoo.fr / ufpf@cbinf.com
	Ministry of Land Management, Environment and Tourism	Mr. Alexis Niyonzima	Director of Land Management	P.O Box 631, Bujumbura, Burundi	257-213 257	257-241 205	alexniy@yahoo.fr
	Southern Red Sea Region, Local Government	Ms. Tzegereda Woldegiorigis	Governor	Tiravollo, St 706, No 15, Asmara, Eritrea	291-1-66001	291-1-126629	bseyoum@nuew.org
ERITREA	Ministry of Agriculture, Gash Barka Region	Mr. Weldemichael Abraha Tesfuheney	Head of the Gash Barka Region Branch	MOA, GB Region, P.O Box 19, Barentu, Eritrea	291-1-611113 / 731 186	291-1-731 129	wldit78@yahoo.com
	Gash Barka Livestock and Agricultural Development Project (GBLADP)	Mr. Mesghena Ghilay Hagos	Range Land Development Expert	P.O Box 106, Barentu, Eritrea	219-1-731 280 / 713 3441	291-1-731 120	Hagos2000013875@yahoo.c om / mesghenas@yahoo.com

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
Francis	Pastoral Community Development Project (PCDP)	Dr. Mohamed Hagos	Project Coordinator	P.O Box 23278, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia	251-11- 5504549	251-111-550 4990	Mohammed.ahagos@telecom .net.et
ΕΤΗΙΟΡΙΑ	Addis Ababa University/IDR	Mr. Workneh Negatu	PhD	c/o Addis Ababa University, P.O Box 1176, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia	251-196 844 25	251-111-231073	wnegatu@idr.aau.edu.et / wnegatu@yahoo.com
	Ministry of Water and Irrigation	Mr. Ally Saidi Matano	Natural Ressources Management Officer	P.O Box 996-60100, Embu, Kenya	31376	31375	allymatano@yahoo.co.uk
	Ministry of Planning and National Development	Ms. Dorothy Owino	Community Development Officer	P.O Box 229, Homabay, 40300, Kenya	254-059-21260	254-059-22165	pmusncdp@west.nbnet.co.ke / akinyidowino@yahoo.com
KENYA	Kenya Small Scale Farmers Forum (KESSFF)	Mr. Justus Mololo	National Treasurer	P.O Box 3, Nunguni, Kenya	254-735 168 706		jlmololo@yahoo.com
	Kenya Land Alliance	Mr. Lumumba Richard Odenda	National Coordinator	C.K Patel Building, 6th Floor, Kenyatta Avenue, Nakuru, P.O Box 2177, 20100 Nakuru, Kenya	254-51 221 0398	254 51 221 5982	<u>klal@africaonline.co.ke</u> / <u>olumumba@kenyalandallianc</u> <u>e.or.ke</u>
LESOTHO	PELUM LESOTHO /SADPMA	Mr. Moshe Tsehlo	Country Coordinator	P. O Box 0523, Maseru West 105, Maseru, Lesotho	266-22314124	266-22314124	pelumlesotho@leo.co.ls / tsehlo@yahoo.com
	PNF	Mr. Rija Ranaivoarison	Director of the Madagascar Land Tenure Reform Programme	Lot II, 224, Ampandrana-Est, Antananarivo, Madagascar	261-33 23 004 39		r_jaris@yahoo.com
	Directorate of Public Property and Land Tenure Services	Mr. Zo Ravelomanants oa	Chief, Improvement and Decentralisatio n of Land Tenure Management	Rez de Chaussée, Bâtiment Service Topographique Anosy, Antananarivo 101, Madagascar	261-20 22 300 92		<u>zp.pnf@wanadoo.mg</u>
MADAGASCAR	Services Fonciers Menabe	Mr. Solofoniaina Randrianatoand ro	Chief of Land	Log Cirdom, Morondana, Madagascar	032-4163254		
	Harmonisation of Actions towards Integrated Development (HARDS)	Mr. Arison Andriamalala	Administrator	Lot Près Mancrintsoa Center, 101, Antananarivo, Madagascar	261-3302 35838		aandriamalala@yahoo.fr
	Association for the Development	Mr. Mamy Rajohanesa	Chairman	Lot 1126 D, 69 Tsivatrinkamo, 110, Antsirabe, Madagascar	261-20 44 496 23	261-20 44 496 24	fi.fa.ta@wanadoo.mg
	Watershed Protection of Lake Alaotra Project	Mr. Andriherisoa Rarivoharison	Consultant	Lot 08245, Antsahatanteralca, Ambatandrazata, Madagascar	033 12 325 67		andriherison@yahoo.fr

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	PROAGRI - Family Livestock Sector Development Programme (FLSDP)	Dr. Fernando Songane	Project Coordinator	Heroe's Square, Maputo, Mozambique	258-21 46 00 26	258-21 46 01 87	fsongane@map.gov.mz
Mozambique	PROAGRI – FSLDP	Dr. Raimundo Cossa	Lawyer	Josina Mache Ave, 537, Maputo, Mozambique	82 831 8790	21 321804	<u>cossaraimundo@yahoo.co.uk</u>
	Peansat's National Union (UNAC)	Mr. Diamantino Nhampossa	Executive Director	Rua Valentim, Siti No. 39, Maputo, Mozambique	258-21 31 18 28	258-21 30 67 37	diamantino@unac.org.mz
	Rural Association for Mutual Support (ORAM)	Mr. Lourenço Inacio Duvane	Director	29, Mao Tse Tung Ave, Quelimane, Zambézia, Mozambique	258-24 21 44 10 / 258-24 21 45 57	258-24 21 44 09	lourencoduvane@teledata.mz / oramzamb@teledata.mz
RWANDA	Rwanda Initiative for Sustainable Development (RISD) / LandNet - Rwanda Chapter	Ms. Annie Kairaba	Director, RISD	P.O Box 2669, Kigali, Rwanda	250-08302452 / 582265		risd@rwanda1.com
	DFID Land Reform Support Programme	Mr. Clive English	Team Leader				cliveenglish@yahoo.co.uk
South Africa	Southern African Confederation of Agricultural Unions (SACAU)	Mr. Ishmael Sunga	Chief Executive Officer	P.O Box 10480, Centurion, 0046, South Africa	27-12 663 1480	27-12 663 1631	ceo@sacau.org
SUUTH AFRICA	Free State Rural Development Association (FSRDA)	Mr. Buti Chakache		P.O Box 3608, Bloemfontein, 9300, South Africa	27-51 447 9793 / 27-51 448 4628	27-51 447 31 51	fsrda@lantic.net
SWAZILAND	Lower Usuthu Smallholder Irrigation Project (LUSIP)	Mr. Jabu Dlamini	Field Coordinator	P.O Box 13, Siphofaneni, Swaziland	3441671	3441665	jabu@swade.co.sz
TANZANIA	Pastoralists Indigenous NGO Forum (PINGO's Forum)	Ms. Anna Elisebi	Programme Officer	P.O Box 14437, Arusha, Tanzania	255-272508965	255-272500231	pingostz@yahoo.com
	MVIWATA (Tanzanian National Network for Small Scale Farmers)	Mr. Elias Kawea		MVWATA, Tanzania	255- 0782227390		<u>eliaskawea@yahoo.com</u>

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	MVIWATA (Tanzanian National Network for Small Scale Farmers)	Mr. Stephen Ruvuga	National Coordinator	P.O Box 3220, Morogoro, Tanzania	255-23 261 4181	255-23 261 4181	mviwata@africaonline.co.tz
	East and Southern Africa Smallholder Farmer Forum (ESAFF)	Mr. Moses Shaha	General Secretary	P.O Box 3220, Morogoro, Tanzania	254-724 281 610		moses_388ke@yahoo.com
UGANDA	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Ms. Naome Kabanda	Principal Land Officer, Governance	P.O Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-772 580 344		nbkabanda@mwle.go.ug
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. James Kawesi	Principal Economist	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-712802845	256-41 230 891	james@mwle.go.ug
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. Apuuli Bwango	Director, Lands and Environment	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-41- 341875	256-41 230891	bwangoapuuli@mwle.go.ug
	Land Tenure Reform, Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. Richard Oput	Project Coordinator	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256- 772412702	256-041 230891	landproj@mwle.go.ug
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. Dennis Obbo	Principal Information Scientist	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-772463240		dennisfo@mwle.go.ug
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Ms. Sarah Kulata	PLO	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-041 348209	256-041 230891	sarah@mwle.go.ug
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. Thomas Otim	Personal Aide	c/o Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	256- 07824854669		
	Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	Mr. Justin Masaba	Senior Assistant Secretary	P.O. Box 7096, Kampala, Uganda	256-772587505		
	Ministry of Agriculture, Animal Industry and Fisheries / Vegetable Oil Development Project (VODP)	Mr. Zakayo Muyaka	Senior Agricultural Officer	P.O. Box 12041, Kampala, Uganda	256-41 230690		vodp@imul.com
	Vegetable Oil Development Project (VODP)	Ms. Connie Masaba	Project Coordinator	P.O. Box 12041, Kampala, Uganda	256-041 230 690	256-041 230714	vodp@imul.com

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	MAAIF / Vegetable Oil Development Project (VODP)	Mr. Robert Khaukha	M&E Officer	P.O Box 102, Entebbe, Uganda	256-230690 / 722523654	256-230714	rkhaukka@apdmaaif.or.ug
	Land Component, Private Sector Competitiveness Project (Phase II)	Dr. Rexford Ahene	Senior Technical Advisor	c/o Ministry of Lands, Housing and Urban Development	256- 774009743		ahener@lafayette.edu
	Ugandan Embassy in Roma	Mr Robert Sabiiti	First Secretary / Agriculture Attaché	Lungotevere dei Mellini, Scala Valadier Int, 44, 00193, Rome, Italy	39-06322 5220	39-06308 92889	rsabiiti@yahoo.com / ugandaembassyrome@hotm il.com
	Land and Equity Movement in Uganda (LEMU)	Mr. Simon Levine	Consultant	P.O Box 20044, Kampala, Uganda	256-12875974		slc@utlonline.co.ug
	BSF	Ms. Claudine Aelvoe		P.O Box 7043, Belgian Embassy, Rwenzori House, 3rd Floor, Lumumba Ave, Plot 1, Kampala, Uganda	256-772700358	256-41 347 212	<u>Claudine.Aelvoet@diplobel.</u> <u>rg</u>
	Land and Equity Movement in Uganda (LEMU)	Ms. Judy Adoko	Programme Director	P.O. Box 23722, Kampala, Uganda	256-41 576 818 / 256-41 856 212		lemu@utonline.co.ug
	Community Land Development Trust (CIDET)	Mr. Apollo Nyabongo	Executive Director	P.O. Box 495, Masindi, Uganda	256-782968258		cdet@yahoo.com
	Coalition for Agriculture and Rural Development Ltd. (CARDE LTD.)	Mr. Stephen Baligeya	Coordinator	P.O. Box 22244, Kampala, Uganda	256-722584622		cardeltd@yahoo.com
	Uganda Land Alliance (ULA)	Ms. Rose Mwebaza	Project Coordinator	Bukoto	256-772501191		ulaeafri@online.co.ug
	UMFFE / EAFF	Mr. Chebet Maikut	President	P.O. Box 6213, Kampala, Uganda	256- 712609414	256-41 230748	chmaikut@yahoo.com
	East and Southern Africa Smallholder Farmer Forum (ESAFF)	Mr. Stephen Mubiru	Chairman, USAFF	P.O Box 387, Kamuli, Uganda	256-772333285		mubiru2002@yahoo.com
	Makerere Institute of Social Research	Dr. Abby Sebina-Zziwa	Research Fellow	c/o Makere University, Kampala, Uganda	256- 772407179	256-041 532821	para@utlonline.co.ug
	Equator Cereal Development Farmers Association	Mr. Godfrey Ssali	Project Researcher	P.O Box 16304, Wandegoya, Kampala, Uganda	256- 712940910	256-41-345597	ssalikg@yahoo.com

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	Action Aid International – Africa	Ms Harriet Akullu	Research and Policy Analyst in Women's Rights	P.O Box 676, Kampala, Uganda	256-7746 7257		harriet.akullu@actionaid.org
	Mbarara University	Elly Kizito	Researcher	P.O Box 78, Mborara, Uganda	256- 712730410		jindelly@yahoo.com
	Kalangala Oil Palm Growers Trust	Mr. Nelson Basaalidde	Manager	c/o Vegetable Oil Development Project (VODP)	256- 772446109		basaalidde-n@yahoo.co.uk
	Makerere University	Nasani Batungi	Land Surveyor	P.O. Box 7062, Kampala, Uganda	256- 772425778		nbatungi@tech.mak.ac.ug
	Consultant Surveyors and Planners	Mr. Eddie Nsamba- Gayiiya	Consultant on Land Policy	P.O Box 2691, Kampala, Uganda	256-712 755500		egnsamba@yahoo.com
	Volunteer Efforts for Development Concerns (VEDCO) / Uganda Land Alliance (ULA)	Ms. Christine Kaaya	Land Desk Officer	P.O Box 1244, KLA, Uganda	256-772570095		bukomeronakibrown@yahoo. com
	Associates for Development	Mr. Herbert Kamusine		P.O Box 595, Bukoto Street, Kamwokya, Kampala, Uganda	256-41541988		afelresearch@yahoo.com
	African Centre for Trade and Development (ACTADE)	Ms. Staicy Wagala	Programme Assistant	P.O Box 16452, Kampala, Uganda	256- 7723592324		actade@actade.org
	Forest Resource Management Project	Mr. Charles Chileya	Project Coordinator	6th Floor, Kwacha House, Cariro Rd, P.O Box 33985, Lusaka, Zambia	260-1-224 494	260-1-220 226	ckchileya@yahoo.com
	Smallholder Enterprise and Marketing Programme (SHEMP)	Dr. Dick Siame	Programme Coordinator	Plot 9087, Kasiba Rd, off Lubu Rd, Rhodes Park, Lusaka, Zambia	260-1-255 822 / 260-1-255 823	260-1-255 802	shemp@zamnet.zm
ZAMBIA	Zambia Land Alliance	Mr. Joseph Mbinji	Programme Officer	c/o ZCEA, P/B RW 239X, Lusaka, Zambia	260-1-222 432		land@coppernet.zm
	Common Market for Eastern and Southern Africa (COMESA)	3	Agricultural Marketing and Food Security Expert	P.O Box 30051, Lusaka, Zambia	260-097 532930		tbarasa@comesa.int
	East and Southern Africa Smallholder Farmer Forum (ESAFF)	Ms. Mubanga Kasakula	Chairperson	P.O Box 30443, Lusaka, Zambia	260-1-29 53 76/92	260-1-295 392	esaffzambia@yahoo.co.uk

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
_	East and Southern Africa Smallholder Farmer Forum (ESAFF)	Ms. Elisabeth Mpofu	Regional Chairperson	c/o AZTREC Trust, Bag 9286, Masvingo, Zimbabwe	263-091-263 657		ezimmpofu@yahoo.com
ZIMBABWE	Women's Land and Water Rights in Southern Africa (WLWRSA)	Ms. Abigail Mgugu		14, Hampshire, Dr. Easlea, Harare, Zimbabwe	263-4-705 956/686 / 746 581	263-705956	wlwrsa@africaonline.co.za
	Consultant	Mr. Paul de Wit	Land Policy Advisor	Vijverstraat 29, 2480, Dessel, Belgium	32-475307838		paul.dw@scarlet.be
	African Union Commission (AUC)	Ms. Brave Ndisale	Head of Division, Rural Economy	P.O. Box 3243, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia	251-11 5 517 700		ndisaleb@africa-union.org
	Economic Commission for Africa (UNECA)	Mr. Maurice Tankou	Economics Affairs Officer	P.O. Box 3005, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia	251 115 515 751	251-115-514416	mtankou@uneca.org
Other	University of Nairobi / Kenya Alliance / Land Policy Development Project	Prof. H.W.O Okoth-Ogendo	Professor of Public Law	P.O. Box 30197, 00100, Nairobi, Kenya	254-51-221 0398 / 20-340 859	254-51-221 5982	<u>klal@africaonline.co.ke</u> / okothogendo@yahoo.com
	SWMNET of ASARCA / IMAWESA	Prof. Nuhu Hatibu	Regional Coordinator	P.O Box 39063, Nairobi, Kenya	254-20 7224560		n.hatibu@cgiar.org
	ILC	Mr. Michael Taylor	Programme Manager in Land Policy	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2267	39-06-504 3463	<u>m.taylor@ifad.org</u>
	Terra Firma Ltd.	Mr. Simon Norfolk	Director	Rua José Macamo, 188, P.O. Box 3275, Maputo, Mozambique	258-21 487 711	258-21 487 712	simon@terrafirma.co.mz
	DFID	Mr. Alan Tollervey					a-tollervey@dfif.gov.uk
IFAD	IFAD	Mr. Harold Liversage	Land Tenure Programme Manager	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2237	39-06-5459 3237	h.liversage@ifad.org
	IFAD	Mr.Edward Heinemann	Regional Economist	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2497	39-06-5459 3497	e.heinemann@ifad.org
	IFAD	Ms. Francesca Carpano	Land Tenure Consultant	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2567		f.carpano@ifad.org / francesca_carpano@hotmail. com

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	IFAD	Mr. Brett Shapiro	Consultant	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2497	39-06-5459 3497	cdbrets@flashnet.it
	IFAD	Ms. Mary Heys	Programmme Assistant	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2497	39-06-5459 3497	m.heys@ifad.org
	IFAD	Ms. Louise McDonald	Programme Assistant	Via del Serafico, 107, Rome, 00142, Italy	39-06-5459 2497	39-06-5459 3497	l.mcdonald@ifad.org
	IFAD	Mr. Eric Rwabidadi	Country Officer, Rwanda	Avenue de la Justice, P.O. Box 6019, Kigali, Rwanda	250-08562216	250-570965	e.rwabidadi@ifad.org
	IFAD	Mr. Mwatima Juma	Country Officer, Tanzania	c/o FAO Office, P.O Box 2 Pamda Rd, Tetex House, Dar-es Salaam, Tanzania	255-22 211 3070	255-22 211 2501	m.juma@ifad.org
	IFAD	Mr. Pontian Muhwezi	Country Officer, Uganda	UNDP -Kampala, Uganda	256- 41 233 440/1/2/ 5		p.muhwezi@ifad.org
	IFAD	Mr. James Baira	Liaison Officer, Uganda	UNDP -Kampala, Uganda	256- 772434340		jrbaira@yahoo.com
	IFAD	Mr. Haingo Rakotondratsi ma	Country Officer, Madagascar	c/o MAEP, Prote 208, Bâtiment Annexe, Anosy, 101, Antananarivo, Madagascar	261-32 07 012 03	261-08 012 03	h.rakotondratsima@ifad.or
JNOPS	UNOPS/ESARO	Mr. David Rendall	Regional Director	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	DavidR@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Mr. Bamidele Illebani	Portfolio Manager	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3360	254-20-762 3540	BamideleI@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Mr. Bofete Bondole	Portfolio Manager	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	BofeteB@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Ms. Rose Heraniah	Portfolio Manager	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	RoseH@unops.org

COUNTRY	PROJECT / ORGANISATION	PARTICIPANT	POSITION	ADDRESS	TEL	FAX	E-MAIL
	UNOPS/ESARO	Ms. Anne- Marie Roed	Associate Portfolio Manager	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	Anne-MarieR@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Ms. Miriam Cherogony	Rural Finance Specialist	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	MiriamC@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Ms. Catherine Nduati	Secretariat	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	CatherineN@unops.org
	UNOPS/ESARO -IFAD Programme	Ms. Kui Wagacha	Secretariat	UNOPS Building, UN Lane, Off UN Avenue, Gigiri, P.O Box 783, Village Market, Gigiri, Nairobi 00621, Kenya	254-20-762 3370	254-20-762 3540	WanguiW@unops.org

SUMMARY DOCUMENT PRESENTED TO THE MINISTER OF STATE FOR LANDS, GOVERNMENT OF UGANDA AT THE MLHUD/IFAD/UNOPS-HOSTED WORKSHOP ON LAND TENURE SECURITY FOR POVERTY REDUCTION IN EASTERN AND SOUTHERN AFRICA

A three-day workshop on Land Security for Poverty Reduction in Eastern and Southern Africa was held in Kampala, Uganda from 27 to 29 June 2006. The workshop was hosted by the Uganda Ministry for Lands, Housing and Urban Development (MLHUD), the International Fund for Agricultural Development (IFAD) and the United Nations Office for Project Services (UNOPS). Drawing on the experience gained from poverty reduction projects and programmes and policy development in the region, the objectives of the workshop were to deepen understanding of land tenure security and land access issues, and to identify what the various stakeholders could be doing more in partnership with each other to improve land tenure security, particularly of the poor rural people and marginalised groups in Eastern and Southern Africa. More than 100 people from 15 countries in the region participated in the workshop - from Angola, Burundi, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Kenya, Lesotho, Madagascar, Mozambique, Rwanda, South Africa, Swaziland, Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia and Zimbabwe. Participants represented land and other government ministries, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), farmers' organisations, international development agencies, land experts operating in the region and IFAD-supported project and programme staff.

The workshop was opened by the Honourable Minister of Lands, Housing and Urban Development, Daniel Omara Atubo. The Honourable Minister expressed his hope that "the views and recommendations from the workshop will be translated not only into land policy formulation but sustainable implementation for rural poverty reduction in the region as well". He added: "There are many challenges in the area of formulation of sustainable policies, and it will therefore be your task to encourage the development of robust policies which will serve Africa for several years. The process will require the building of consensus around issues which will have a profound effect on our national economic, social and political development." The Honourable Minister and the Regional Economist for IFAD then attended a press conference held by journalists from Uganda.

Following the keynote address on land rights and policy development in Africa, given by Professor Okoth Ogendo, case studies were presented on land policy formulation and implementation in Uganda, Kenya and Mozambique. The case studies highlighted the different challenges faced by each country and the importance of multistakeholder collaboration to address them. After plenary discussion, a representative of the African Union Commission gave a presentation on the African-led (African Union Commission/Economic Commission for Africa/African Development Bank) formulation of an Africa-wide Land Policy Framework and Guidelines. The importance of land tenure security for Africa's social and economic development was emphasized.

The second day of the workshop was devoted to land tenure security challenges and activities with respect to poverty reduction programmes and projects. An overview presentation was given, followed by case studies on projects and programmes in Uganda and Rwanda. Following plenary discussions, presentations were given on three themes: decentralisation of land administration – integrating statutory and customary systems in Madagascar; common property regimes and pastoralists' rights in Ethiopia; and women's land rights and the impact of HIV/AIDS on the rights of widows and orphans in Western Kenya. In the afternoon, presentations were given on the roles and actions of different stakeholders supporting pro-poor land policy formulation and implementation. The panellists included representatives of the government, farmers' organisations, NGOs and international development agencies.

The final day of the workshop focused on lessons learned and recommendations for mainstreaming land tenure security into poverty reduction strategies, programmes and projects. Following the discussions, the workshop participants reached consensus on the key lessons learned and actions to be taken, which were submitted for consideration by the Minister of State for Lands, Government of Uganda. These are presented below.

Lessons learned - land policy formulation and implementation

Securing land rights. Formal titling is difficult and expensive to do. It fails to capture the range of established customary rights and does not necessarily lead to improved security or greater investment. Decentralised land registration processes are better able to recognise and protect customary rights and can address inheritance practices and the rights of vulnerable groups, including women, orphans, pastoralists, and marginalised ethnic groups. These processes should also take into consideration those who are disadvantaged due to demographic land pressure. Secure access to land by youth must not be overlooked.

Avoidance of social conflict. Land is a key factor in conflict situations and postconflict reconstruction efforts. Registration alone will not prevent conflict, and formal courts alone are not able to resolve land disputes. Important prerequisites for avoiding social conflict include recognising the diverse and often overlapping claims of different resource users. Negotiated resource-use frameworks represent one approach for reconciling these different interests. Dispute resolution mechanisms need to recognise the role of both customary and adjudicated dispute resolution systems in resolving land-related conflicts. **Policy and institutional reform processes.** Land tenure reform is a long-term process requiring reform and regulation of formal land institutions; decentralisation of the roles, responsibilities and authorities; and sustained support (both human and financial) and political will. Broad stakeholder participation at all levels, particularly rural people and their organisations, is critical, as is a coherent cross-sectoral approach and effective sequencing.

Capacity building. Home-grown leadership at all levels is a prerequisite for meeting the complex challenges of land reform processes for poverty reduction. State land institutions need to strengthen their human resource capacity, cadastral coverage and user orientation. Similar capacity is needed at local government and community levels for decentralised delivery of land services. The advocacy role of civil society also needs to be strengthened as does its capacity to partner with government in delivery. Investments are needed in higher education and training to meet the technical and developmental skill demands in the longer term.

Lessons learned - programmes and projects for rural poverty reduction

In all considerations of pro-poor land tenure security, land should not be viewed only from the perspective of its asset value, but also as an integral part of the cultural and social fabric and dignity of a community. Customary tenure is usually better able to respond to these critical social and cultural dimensions.

There is growing agreement that without addressing issues of land tenure security, the impact of a range of investments in rural development is likely to be weakened. Understanding land tenure systems – both customary and statutory, and including the laws, values, principles and institutions associated with them – is critical to understanding the broader livelihoods of poor rural people; and it is thus a prerequisite for designing effectively targeted programmes and projects for rural poverty reduction.

Since land tenure systems are often in large part location-specific, any understanding of land tenure arrangements – who has which access to what land and natural resources – has to be developed *in situ*, as part of the programme design process. Doing so can help to ensure that the land rights of poor rural people and vulnerable groups are protected, and that they do not lose out as a result of programme interventions.

Modest investments in strengthening land tenure security and land access can have a significant impact, especially when integrated with other activities aimed at pro-poor rural development and poverty reduction. Strengthening collective tenure, particularly in pastoralist areas, may provide a critical safety net to poor resource users. Explicit linking of efforts to strengthen land tenure security and access both to complementary investments in areas such as pasture improvement, and to improved

management of community-based natural resource management systems, can be particularly effective, and an important way of strengthening the livelihoods of poor rural people.

The decentralisation of land administration systems under way in many countries provides an important opportunity for strengthening the integration of statutory and customary tenure systems. Wherever possible, this should be linked to a broader national decentralisation policy and strategy.

Actions to be taken – land policy formulation and implementation

- Regional institutions must consult with non-state actors and a bottom-up approach must be used in taking decisions on land issues. In this regard, the capacity of communities must be strengthened to enable them to participate in decision-making processes.
- All land should be registered in order to reduce conflicts. Registration services need to be decentralised in order for them to be closer to the communities and thus less expensive. Local government will need capacity building to enable them to efficiently manage the land registration and certificate delivery process. In addition, all states should have legal provision that prohibits the eviction of communities without compensating them or providing them with alternative land. Government must incorporate all of their international obligations relating to land rights, especially those concerning minorities and avoidance of evictions, into domestic law. These laws must then be enforced.
- Community programmes need to be designed to help communities manage and resolve land-related conflict.
- Communities must be actively involved in policy formulation processes. These processes must also be informed by their experiences, which need to be systematically documented.
- Focused capacity-building strategies and activities of state and non-state actors need to be a part of the entire policy formulation process. They must be incorporated at the outset of the various stages of the process to ensure continuity, ownership and sustainability.

Actions to be taken - programmes and projects for rural poverty reduction

- Research into land tenure should be conducted during the programme design process and can help to reduce potential delays during subsequent programme implementation.
- Ensure the incorporation of land tenure security in PRSPs.

- All projects that have an impact on land should have a component addressing pro-poor land tenure security.
- There needs to be a system of checks and balances to ensure that that laws are enforced to protect the tenure rights of poor land users. In addition, capacity building for land users can help them to assert their rights.
- People with land that is idle should be assisted in putting it into productive use.
- Land funds should be established to facilitate the access to, and purchase and titling of land for project beneficiaries.
- Studies should be undertaken to clarify land rights and land tenure issues, in particular customary rights.
- The certification process should be simplified and made more accessible to poor land users.
- Pastoralists' land rights should be secured and areas should be provided with appropriate technology and infrastructure to enable them to improve their livelihoods.
- Clear indicators need to be developed to measure impact of project and programme interventions on pro-poor land tenure security.
- There is a need for women, as well as other stakeholders, to be sensitised about women's land rights and the link to social and economic empowerment.
- There is a critical need for experiences and information to be extensively and systematically shared, both horizontally and vertically and through media that are appropriate to the different stakeholders.



Via del Serafico, 107 – 00142 Rome, Italy Tel.: +39 0654591 – Fax: +39 065043463 E-mail: ifad@ifad.org www.ifad.org